

**REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (RFP)**

**Tenant Based Rental Assistance – HOME funds**

**CITY OF CHARLOTTE**

**HOUSING & NEIGHBORHOOD SERVICES DEPARTMENT - HOUSING SERVICES**

**DATE ISSUED: August 11, 2023**

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

[1 REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (RFP) INSTRUCTIONS 2](#_Toc142574723)

[1.1 Public Notice 2](#_Toc142574724)

[1.2 Project Overview 2](#_Toc142574725)

[1.3 RFP schedule and Proposal Submission 2](#_Toc142574726)

[1.4 Evaluation Criteria & Process 3](#_Toc142574727)

[1.5 Proposal Format & Contents 3](#_Toc142574728)

[2 REPRESENTATIONS, CONDITIONS, AND OTHER REQUIREMENTS 4](#_Toc142574729)

[2.1 Communications 4](#_Toc142574730)

[2.2 Duties and Obligations of Agencies in the RFP Process 4](#_Toc142574731)

[2.3 Addenda 4](#_Toc142574732)

[2.4 No Collusion, Bribery, Lobbying or Conflict of Interest 4](#_Toc142574733)

[2.5 Public Records 4](#_Toc142574734)

[2.6 Cost of Proposal Preparation 5](#_Toc142574735)

[2.7 Advertising 5](#_Toc142574736)

[2.8 Vendor Registration with City of Charlotte 5](#_Toc142574737)

[2.9 Financial Capacity; Insurance Requirements 5](#_Toc142574738)

[2.10 Ownership of Work Products 5](#_Toc142574739)

[2.11 City Rights and Reservations 5](#_Toc142574740)

[2.12 Contract 6](#_Toc142574741)

[3 SAMPLE CONTRACT 7](#_Toc142574742)

[4 Form 1 22](#_Toc142574743)

[5 FORM 2 23](#_Toc142574744)

[6 FORM 3 24](#_Toc142574745)

[7 FORM 4 25](#_Toc142574746)

[8 Budget Worksheet 28](#_Toc142574747)

[9 Certifications 29](#_Toc142574748)

[10 Exhibit A 30](#_Toc142574749)

[10.1 Overview 30](#_Toc142574750)

[10.2 Important HOME TBRA Requirements 30](#_Toc142574751)

[ **Rents** 31](#_Toc142574752)

[ Other Key Requirements 31](#_Toc142574753)

[11 Exhibit B 32](#_Toc142574754)

[11.1 Rent Standards 32](#_Toc142574755)

[11.2 Income Limits 32](#_Toc142574756)

[11.3 Utility Allowance Schedules 33](#_Toc142574757)

# REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (RFP) INSTRUCTIONS

## Public Notice

The City of Charlotte (City) plans to select one or more agencies as City HOME fund subrecipients to provide Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) to eligible households. The City is seeking agencies whose combination of experience and expertise will provide timely, cost-effective services to the City.

Information related to this solicitation, including any addenda, will be posted to the City’s Housing Website at <https://www.charlottenc.gov/Streets-and-Neighborhoods/Housing/Resources-for-Developers-and-Contractors/Request-for-Proposals>.

For questions related to this RFP, contact:

**Rebecca Pfeiffer,** Strategic Initiatives Manager

City of Charlotte

Housing & Neighborhood Services

600 East Trade Street

Direct Phone: (704) 622-4708

Email: [rebecca.pfeiffer@charlottenc.gov](mailto:rebecca.pfeiffer@charlottenc.gov)

## 1.2 Project Overview

The selected agency or agencies will provide temporary rental assistance to eligible households experiencing a housing crisis to allow the family to quickly return to stable housing. The goal of TBRA funding is to provide short term assistance to households who can return to self-sufficiency within twelve months.

**See Exhibit A – Scope of Work for additional detail.**

## 1.3 RFP schedule and Proposal Submission

Provided below is the anticipated schedule of events. The City reserves the right to adjust the schedule and to add/remove specific events to meet the unique needs of this Project.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Advertisement of RFP: | Friday, August 11, 2023 |
| RFP Pre-Submittal Conference: | Monday, August 21, 2023, 10:00am – 11:00am (Virtual) |
| **DUE DATE & TIME FOR PROPOSALS:** | Friday, September 22, 2023 5pm |
| Selection Announcement: | No later than October 6, 2023 |

**RFP Pre-Submittal Conference**

August 21, 2023, 10:00am-11:00am

[Click here to join the meeting](https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_NWNjMjk2OTUtZDI0Mi00ZDA0LTgwMzAtOWZiYmEzNjM2NjZl%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%223392a0ee-6ccb-49c5-94b5-f5e6d8a665d6%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%22ac37c3b6-210d-4d99-a26f-115058b9476e%22%7d)

Meeting ID: 268 568 651 445   
Passcode: VpDrNC

[Download Teams](https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/microsoft-teams/download-app) | [Join on the web](https://www.microsoft.com/microsoft-teams/join-a-meeting)

Proposals shall be emailed in PDF format to Rebecca Pfeiffer at Rebecca.Pfeiffer@charlottenc.gov. It is the sole responsibility of the proposer to ensure that the proposal package is received no later than the established due date and time at the proper location. Proposals received after the due date and time will not be considered.

## 1.4 Evaluation Criteria & Process

The City will review and rate each proposal based on the following criteria;

* Overall agency experience working with identified population
* Responses to narrative questions in Form 4
* Agency experience with rental assistance programs
* Proposed program budget and outcomes
* Proposed rental assistance cash match *(Cash match is not required under HUD regulations; however, The City reserves the right to use the amount provided for cash match or leverage of TBRA assistance to make funding decisions)*

The City will appoint an evaluation committee whose responsibilities will include performing independent technical evaluations of each proposal and making selection recommendations based on the evaluation criteria provided above. Evaluations will focus on identifying the relative strengths, weaknesses, deficiencies and risks associated with each Proposal. City reserves the right to obtain clarification or additional information with any agency in regards to its Proposal.

The City reserves the sole right to select the most qualified agency(s) on basis of best overall value that is most advantageous to the City.

The City reserves the sole right to renew contracts awarded from this RFP for a period of four additional fiscal years. This decision will be made, on a yearly basis, at the discretion of The City.

Agencies who submit proposals will be notified of the selection results. Final recommendation of any selected agency is subject to the approval of City Council or City officials.

## 1.5 Proposal Format & Contents

Interested agencies must complete and submit one (1) original copy of each of the required Forms **1** thru **4** provided with this RFP and the required documents listed below.

|  |
| --- |
| **Document** |
| * Form 1 - Execution of Proposal\* |
| * Form 2 - Commercial Non-Discrimination Certification\* |
| * Form 3- Staffing\* |
| * Form 4 - Program Application\* |
| * Current and past year Agency Audit   (Note: Agencies exempt from federal threshold requirements (as defined in 2 CFR Part 200) may submit financial statements in lieu of an annual audit. Financial Statements should include your agency’s: balance sheet, income statement and cash flow statement. |
| * Form 990 (nonprofit agencies only) |
|  |
|  |
| \*indicates a city provided form or format |

**END OF SECTION ONE**

# REPRESENTATIONS, CONDITIONS, AND OTHER REQUIREMENTS

## 2.1 Communications

All communication of any nature with respect to this RFP shall be addressed to the City staff identified in Section 1.1 this RFP. With the exception of communications with the designated City staff for this RFP, prospective agencies and their staffs are prohibited from communicating with elected City officials, City staff and any selection committee member regarding this RFP or submittals from the time the RFP was released until the selection results are publicly announced. Violation of this provision many lead to disqualification of the agency’s proposal for consideration.

## 2.2 Duties and Obligations of Agencies in the RFP Process

Interested agencies are expected to fully inform themselves as to all conditions, requirements and specifications of this RFP before submitting a proposal. Agencies must perform its own evaluation and due diligence verification of all information and data provided by the City. The City makes no representations or warranties regarding any information or data provided by the City. Agencies are expected to promptly notify the City in writing to report any ambiguity, inconsistency or error in this RFP. Failure to notify the City accordingly will constitute a waiver of claim of ambiguity, inconsistency or error.

## 2.3 Addenda

In order to clarify or modify any part of this RFP, addenda may be issued and posted at the City’s official website at <https://www.charlottenc.gov/Streets-and-Neighborhoods/Housing/Resources-for-Developers-and-Contractors/Request-for-Proposals>

Any requests for information or clarification shall be submitted in writing to the City staff identified in Section 1.1 this RFP by the deadline for questions.

## 2.4 No Collusion, Bribery, Lobbying or Conflict of Interest

By responding to this RFP, the agency shall be deemed to have represented and warranted that the proposal is not made in connection with any competing agency submitting a separate response to this RFP and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. Furthermore, the agency certifies that neither it, any of its affiliates or subcontractors, nor any employees of any of the foregoing has bribed or lobbied, or attempted to bribe or lobby, an officer or employee of the City in connection with this RFP.

## 2.5 Public Records

Upon receipt by the City, each proposal becomes the property of the City and is considered a public record except for material that qualifies as “Trade Secret” information under North Carolina General Statute 66-152 et seq. Proposals will be reviewed by the City’s evaluation committee, as well as other City staff and members of the general public who submit public record requests after a selection result has been announced to the public. To properly designate material as a trade secret under these circumstances, each agency must take the following precautions: (a) any trade secrets submitted by the agency should be submitted in a separate, sealed envelope marked “Trade Secret – Confidential and Proprietary Information – Do Not Disclose Except for the Purpose of Evaluating this Proposal,” and (b) the same trade secret/confidentiality designation should be stamped on each page of the trade secret materials contained in the envelope.

In submitting a proposal, each agency agrees that the City may reveal any trade secret materials contained in such response to all City staff and City officials involved in the evaluation process and to any outside consultant or other third parties who serve on the evaluation committee or who are hired by the City to assist in the evaluation process. Furthermore, each agency agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the City and each of its officers, employees and agents from all costs, damages and expenses incurred in connection with refusing to disclose any material that the agency has designated as a trade secret. Any agency that designates its entire proposal as a trade secret may be disqualified from consideration.

## 2.6 Cost of Proposal Preparation

The City shall not be liable for any expenses incurred by any agency responding to this RFP. Agencies submitting a proposal in response to this RFP agree that the materials and submittals are prepared at the agency’s own expense with the express understanding that the agency cannot make any claims whatsoever for reimbursement from the City for the costs and expense associated with preparing and submitting a proposal. Each agency shall hold the City harmless and free from any and all liability, costs, claims, or expenses incurred by, or on behalf of, any person or agency responding to this RFP.

## 2.7 Advertising

In submitting an RFP, proposer agrees not to use the results therefrom as part of any commercial advertising without prior written approval of the City of Charlotte.

## 2.8 Vendor Registration with City of Charlotte

The selected agency and subcontractors must be registered in the City’s Vendor Registration System in order to receive payment for services and/or supplies provided under any City contract.

## 2.9 Financial Capacity; Insurance Requirements

The selected agency must have the financial capacity to undertake the work and assume associated liability. The selected agency will be required to provide certificates of insurance evidencing coverage include: automobile liability in the minimum amount of $1,000,000; commercial general liability in the minimum amount of $1,000,000; workers’ compensation insurance minimum of $100,000 per accident limit; $500,000.00 disease per policy limit, $100,000 disease each employee limit; Directors & Officers Liability in them minimum of $1,000,000; and Fidelity Bond Insurance $50,000.

## 2.10 Ownership of Work Products

The City shall have exclusive ownership of all intellectual property rights in all documents and other work product prepared by, for, or under the direction of the selected agency pursuant to any contract under this RFP (collectively, the “Intellectual Property”), including without limitation the right to copy, use, disclose, distribute, and make derivations of the Intellectual Property for any purpose or to assign such rights to any third party. The Intellectual Property shall be prepared in the City’s name and shall be the sole and exclusive property of the City, whether or not the work contemplated therein is performed. The City will grant the agency a royalty-free, non-exclusive license to use and copy the Intellectual Property to the extent necessary to perform the contract.

## 2.11 City Rights and Reservations

The City expects to select one or more agencies but reserves the right to request substitutions of any key team member, including staff and subcontractors. The City reserves the right to contact any agency/team for any additional information including but not limited to experience, qualifications, abilities, equipment, facilities, and financial standing. The City reserves the right to modify any part of this RFP as issued with an addendum. The City, at its sole discretion, reserves the right to reject any or all responses to the RFP, to cancel the RFP, to re-advertise for new RFP responses either with identical or revised specifications, or to accept any RFP response, in whole or part, deemed to be in the best interest of the City. The City reserves the right to waive technicalities and informalities.

A response to this RFP shall not be construed as a contract, nor indicate a commitment of any kind.

The City of Charlotte reserves the sole right to award a contract or contracts to the most qualified agency(s) on the basis of best overall proposal most advantageous to the City. The City of Charlotte is therefore not bound to accept a proposal on the basis of lowest price. The City of Charlotte also reserves the right to make multiple awards, based on experience and qualifications if it is deemed in the City’s best interest.

## 2.12 Contract

The contents of this RFP and all provisions of the successful proposal deemed responsive by the City of Charlotte may be incorporated, either in whole or in part, into a contract and become legally binding when approved and executed by both parties. Contents of the contract may contain changes from the City of Charlotte’s perspective as a result of the RFP process and proposal(s) received. The final negotiated contract may include the scope of work as outlined in this RFP along with the successful agency’s submittal and any additions or deletions made at the discretion of the City as a result of the RFP process.

**END OF SECTION TWO**

# SAMPLE CONTRACT

**CONTRACT**

**ABC – Tenant Based Rental Assistance  
FY2024, $0 HOME Funds**

This Agreement, entered into as of the first day of October, 2023 by and between the CITY OF CHARLOTTE hereafter referred to as the “City” and ABC, a\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ not for profit corporation, hereafter referred to as the “Subrecipient”;

WHEREAS, the City wishes to provide certain services and related outcomes to its citizens;

WHEREAS, the City wishes to enter into an agreement with Subrecipient to provide certain of such services and produce related outcomes;

THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and conditions it is agreed by the parties as follows:

1. **Scope of Services.** The Subrecipient shall complete activities listed in Attachment 1 “Scope of Services” within the Performance Period. Failure to complete activities listed in Attachment 1 during the Performance Period will result in withholding or denial of monetary disbursements or reimbursements, or the reimbursement of funds to the City.
2. **Performance Monitoring.** The City will evaluate the Subrecipient in relation to satisfactory completion of the scope of services detailed in Attachment 1 and all applicable Federal, State and City regulations, rules and policies as more fully described herein.
3. **Performance Period.** Funding provided under this Agreement shall be drawn down, expended and all activities be completed between November 1, 2023 and October 31, 2024 (“Performance Period”).
4. **Payment.** It is expressly agreed that the total amount to be paid to the Subrecipient by the City for services described in this Agreement shall not exceed zero dollars ($0.00). The City will not be responsible for payment of interest charges, penalties, or late fees for either partial or final payments. Invoices will be processed within thirty (30) days of submission, or within thirty (30) days of receiving a corrected invoice.
5. **Agreement Attachment.** The following named attachments, exhibits and schedules hereto are an integral part of this Agreement and are deemed incorporated by reference herein;

Attachment 1 – Scope of Services   
Attachment 2 – Debarment Certification   
Attachment 3 – Land Covenant Form

Attachment 4 – Executive Order 13166

Attachment 5 – Language Access Plan

Attachment 6 – Notice of Occupancy Rights under VAWA

Attachment 7 – Certification Form under VAWA

Attachment 8 – Emergency Transfer Plan under VAWA

Attachment 9 – Emergency Transfer Request under VAWA

Attachment 10 – Lessor’s Disclosure on Lead

Attachment 11 – Area Median Income Matrix

Attachment 12 - Housing Assistance Payment (HAP) Agreement

Attachment 13 - Client Checklist

Attachment 14 - Lease Addendum – HOME/TBRA

Attachment 15 - Receipt of Forms Received

Attachment 16 - Monthly Scorecard

Attachment 17 – Federal Terms & Conditions

1. **General Conditions**
   1. Independent Contractor. Nothing contained in this Agreement is intended to, or shall be construed in any manner as creating or establishing the relationship of employer/employee between the parties. The Subrecipient shall at all times remain an independent contractor with respect to the services to be performed under this Agreement. As an independent contractor, the Subrecipient (and not the City) shall be responsible for payment of all unemployment compensation, FICA, retirement, life and/or medical insurance and workers' compensation insurance with respect to employees of the Subrecipient.
   2. Familiarity and Compliance with Laws and Ordinances. The Subrecipient shall make itself aware of and comply with, and shall cause each of its subcontractors to comply with, all applicable Federal, State, and local laws and regulations applicable to the Scope of Services, including obtaining all required permits and licenses.
   3. Indemnification. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Subrecipient shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless each of the “Indemnitees” (as defined below) from and against any and all “Charges” (as defined below) paid or incurred as a result of any claims, demands, lawsuits, actions, or proceedings: (i) alleging violation, misappropriation or infringement of any copyright, trademark, patent, trade secret or other proprietary rights with respect to the Services or any products or deliverables provided to the City pursuant to this Agreement (“Infringement Claims”); (ii) seeking payment for labor or materials purchased or supplied by the Subrecipient or its subcontractors in connection with this Agreement; (iii) arising from the Subrecipient’s failure to perform its obligations under this Agreement, or from any act of negligence or willful misconduct by the Subrecipient or any of its agents, employees or subcontractors relating to this Agreement, including but not limited to any liability caused by an accident or other occurrence resulting in bodily injury, death, sickness or disease to any person(s) or damage or destruction to any property, real or personal, tangible or intangible; or (iv) arising from any claim that the Subrecipient or an employee or subcontractor of the Subrecipient is an employee of the City, including but not limited to claims relating to worker’s compensation, failure to withhold taxes and the like. For purposes of this Section: (a) the term “Indemnitees” means the City, any federal agency that funds all or part of this Agreement, and each of the City’s and such federal agency’s officers, officials, employees, agents and independent Subcontractors (excluding the Subrecipient); and (b) the term “Charges” means any and all losses, damages, costs, expenses (including reasonable attorneys’ fees), obligations, duties, fines, penalties, royalties, interest charges and other liabilities (including settlement amounts).

If an Infringement Claim occurs, the Subrecipient shall either: (i) procure for the City the right to continue using the affected product or service; or (ii) repair or replace the infringing product or service so that it becomes non-infringing, provided that the performance of the overall product(s) and service(s) provided to the City shall not be adversely affected by such replacement or modification. If the Subrecipient is unable to comply with the preceding sentence within thirty (30) days after the City is directed to cease use of a product or service, the Subrecipient shall promptly refund to the City all amounts paid under this Agreement.

This Section shall remain in force despite termination of this Agreement (whether by expiration of the term or otherwise).

By signing this agreement, the Subrecipient acknowledges adherence to the following certificates:

* 1. Federal Terms and Conditions. The Subrecipient must comply to the provisions noted in the Federal Terms and Conditions which may be incorporated in this contract, as Attachment 17
  2. NONDISCRIMINATION CERTIFICATE. As a condition of entering into this agreement, the Subrecipient represents and warrants that it will fully comply with the City's Commercial Non-Discrimination Policy, as described in Section 2, Article V of the Charlotte City Code, and consents to be bound by the award of any arbitration conducted thereunder. As part of such compliance, the Subrecipient shall not discriminate on the basis of race, gender, religion, national origin, ethnicity, age or disability in the solicitation, selection, hiring, or treatment of subcontractors, vendors or suppliers in connection with a City contract or contract solicitation process, nor shall the Subrecipient retaliate against any person or entity for reporting instances of such discrimination. The Subrecipient shall provide equal opportunity for subcontractors, vendors and suppliers to participate in all of its subcontracting and supply opportunities on City contracts, provided that nothing contained in this clause shall prohibit or limit otherwise lawful efforts to remedy the effects of marketplace discrimination that has occurred or is occurring in the marketplace. The Subrecipient understands and agrees that a violation of this clause shall be considered a material breach of this Agreement and may result in termination of this Agreement, disqualification of the Subrecipient from participating in City contracts or other sanctions.

As a condition of entering into this Contract, the Subrecipient agrees to: (a) promptly provide to the City in a format specified by the City all information and documentation that may be requested by the City from time to time regarding the solicitation, selection, treatment and payment of subcontractors in connection with this Contract; and (b) if requested, provide to the City within sixty days after the request a truthful and complete list of the names of all subcontractors, vendors, and suppliers that the Subrecipient has used on City contracts in the past five years, including the total dollar amount paid by the Subrecipient on each subcontract or supply contract. The Subrecipient further agrees to fully cooperate in any investigation conducted by the City pursuant to the City's Non-Discrimination Policy, to provide any documents relevant to such investigation that are requested by the City, and to be bound by the award of any arbitration conducted under such Policy.

The Subrecipient agrees to provide to the City from time to time on the City's request, payment affidavits detailing the amounts paid by the Subrecipient to subcontractors and suppliers in connection with this Contract within a certain period of time. Such affidavits shall be in the format specified by the City from time to time.

The Subrecipient understands and agrees that violation of this Commercial Non­ Discrimination provision shall be considered a material breach of this Contract and may result in contract termination, disqualification of the Subrecipient from participating in City contracts and other sanctions.

* 1. BYRD-ANTI LOBBYING CERTIFICATE. The undersigned certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:
     1. No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of any federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of and Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
     2. If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for making lobbying contacts to an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form—LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions [as amended by "Government wide Guidance for New Restrictions on Lobbying," 61 Fed. Reg. 1413 (1/19/96)].
     3. The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at all tiers (including all subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction by 31 U.S.C. § 1352 (as amended by the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995). Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than $10,000 and not more than $100,000 for each such failure.

* 1. DEBARMENT CERTIFICATE. The Contractor represents and warrants that, as of the Effective Date of the Contract, neither the Contractor nor any subcontractor or subconsultant performing work under this Contract (at any tier) is included on the federally debarred bidder’s list listed on the government wide exclusions in the System for Award Management (SAM), in accordance with the OMB guidelines at 2 CFR 180 that implement Executive Orders 12549 (3 CFR part 1986 Comp., p. 189) and 12689 (3 CFR part 1989 Comp., p. 235), “Debarment and Suspension.” If at any point during the Contract term the Contractor or any subcontractor or subconsultant performing work at any tier is included on the federally debarred bidder’s list, the Contractor shall notify the City immediately. The Contractor must execute Attachment 2.

Contractors must submit a copy of its certified eligibility registration obtained from www.sam.gov to the City of Charlotte noting eligibility to receive funding (Federal, State, or local).

* 1. NC PROHIBITION ON CONTRACTS WITH COMPANIES THAT INVEST IN IRAN OR BOYCOTT ISRAEL. The Subrecipient certifies that (i) it is not identified on the Final Divestment List or any other list of prohibited investments created by the NC State Treasurer pursuant to N.C.G.S. 147-86.58 (collectively, the “Treasurer’s IDA List”); (ii) it has not been designated by the NC State Treasurer pursuant to N.C.G.S. 147-86.81 as a company engaged in the boycott of Israel (such designation being referred to as the “Treasurer’s IB List”); and (iii) it will not take any action causing it to appear on the Treasurer’s IDA List or the Treasurer’s IB List during the term of this Contract. In signing this Contract, the Subrecipient further agrees, as an independent obligation, separate and apart from this Contract, to reimburse the City for any and all damages, costs and attorneys’ fees incurred by the City in connection with any claim that this Contract or any part thereof is void due to the Subrecipient appearing on the Treasurer’s IDA List or the Treasurer’s IB List at any time before or during the term of this Contract.
  2. Drug-free Workplace Certification. The Subrecipient shall provide a drug-free workplace during the performance of this Agreement. This obligation is met by:

1. Publishing a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibit in the grantee's workplace and specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violation of such prohibition;
2. Establishing an ongoing drug‑free awareness program to inform employees about:

* The dangers of drug abuse in the workplace;
* The grantee's policy of maintaining a drug‑free workplace;
* Any available drug counseling, rehabilitation and employee assistance programs; and
* The penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations occurring in the workplace;

1. Making it a requirement that each employee to be engaged in the performance of the grant be given a copy of the statement required by paragraph 1;
2. Notifying the employee in the statement required by paragraph I that, as a condition of employment under the grant the employee will;
3. Abide by the terms of the statement; and
4. Notify the employer in writing of his or her conviction for a violation of a criminal drug statute occurring in the workplace no later than five calendar days after such conviction;
5. Notifying the agency in writing, within ten calendar days after receiving notice under subparagraph 4(b) from an employee or otherwise receiving actual notice of such conviction. Employers of convicted employees must provide notice, including position title, to every grant officer or other designees on whose grant activity the convicted employee was working, unless the Federal agency has designated a central point for the receipt of such notices. Notice shall include the identification number(s) of each affected grant;
6. Taking one of the following actions, within 30 calendar days of receiving notice under subparagraph 4(b), with respect to any employee who is so convicted:
7. Taking appropriate personnel action against such an employee, up to and including terminations, consistent with the requirements of the Drug Free Workplace Act of 1998 (The Act); or
8. Requiring such employee to participate satisfactorily in drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program approved for such purposes by a Federal, State, or local health, law enforcement, or other appropriate agency;
9. Making a good faith effort to continue to maintain a drug-free workplace through implementation of paragraphs 1,2.3.4,5 and 6.
   1. E-VERIFY. As a condition for payment under this Agreement, Subrecipient shall: (i) comply with the E-Verify Requirements set forth in Article 2 of Chapter 64 of the North Carolina General Statutes (the “E-Verify Requirements”), and (ii) cause each subcontractor under the Agreement to comply with such E-Verify Requirements as well. Subrecipient will indemnify and save harmless the City from all losses, damages, costs, expenses (including reasonable attorneys’ fees), obligations, duties, fines, penalties, interest charges and other liabilities (including settlement amounts) incurred on account of any failure by the Subrecipient or any subcontractor to comply with the E-Verify Requirements.
   2. EMPLOYMENT RESTRICTIONS. The Subrecipient is prohibited from using funds received pursuant to this Agreement or personnel employed in the administration of the Scope of Services for political activities, sectarian or religious activities, lobbying, political patronage, or nepotism activities. The Subrecipient agrees that no Federal funds provided, nor personnel employed under this Agreement, shall be engaged in the conduct of political activities in violation of Chapter 15 of Title V United States Code.
   3. CIVIL RIGHTS COMPLIANCE. The Subrecipient agrees to comply with, and use its best efforts to ensure its subcontractors comply with, all applicable Federal, State and City civil rights ordinances and with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 as amended, Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 as amended, Section 109 of Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, the Age Discrimination Action of 1975, Executive Order 11063, and with Executive Order 11246 as amended by Executive Orders 11375 and 12086.

The Subrecipient will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, creed, religion, ancestry, national origin, sex, disability or other handicap, age, marital status, or status with regard to public assistance. The Subrecipient will take affirmative action to ensure that all employment practices are free from such discrimination. Such employment practices include but are not limited to the following: hiring, upgrading, demotion, transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff, termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation, and selection for training, including apprenticeship.

This Agreement is subject to the requirements of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. In regard to the sale, lease, or other transfer of land acquired, cleared or improved with Federal Funds provided under this Agreement, the Subrecipient shall cause or require a covenant running with the land to be inserted in the deed or lease for such transfer, prohibiting discrimination as herein defined, in the sale, lease or rental, or in the use or occupancy of such land, or in any improvements erected or to be erected thereon and providing that the City and the United States are beneficiaries of and entitled to enforce such covenants. Such covenant shall be in form substantially similar to the Form of Land Covenant (see Attachment 6) hereto and incorporated by reference herein.

The Subrecipient agrees to comply with any federal regulations issued pursuant to compliance with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, (29 U.S.C. 706) which prohibits discrimination against the handicapped in any federally assisted program; provided, however, that such agreement to comply is conditioned upon the City delivering to the Subrecipient written notice describing in detail such applicable regulations within thirty (30) days after the date of execution of this Agreement.

* 1. PROVIDING LANGUAGE ACCESS. Pursuant to Executive Order 13166 (see Attachment 6), “Improving Access to Services for Person with Limited English Proficiency”, the order directs federal agencies and those agencies receiving federal funds (contractors, subcontractors, recipients and subrecipients) take reasonable steps to ensure that Limited English Proficiency (LEP) or Non-English Proficient (NEP) persons have meaningful access to the programs, services and information that federally funded programs provide. The order further requires that written translation of Vital Documents should include but are not limited to the following:
* Program applications, consent forms, all compliance plans, bid documents, fair housing information, citizen participation plans, letters containing important information regarding program eligibility and participation; notices pertaining to the reduction, denial, or termination of service or benefits, the right to appeal such actions, or that require a response from beneficiary notice advising LEP persons of the availability of free language assistance, and other outreach materials.
* Recipients receiving federal funds will need to provide translation services both oral and written in Spanish.

The following statements should be placed at the top of all federally funded program applications

Please check one of the following (Por favor, Marque uno de los siguientes):

* I understand and am able to complete this application provided in English\_\_\_
* No entiendo la solicitud prevista en Inglés y pedir una solicitud en español\_\_\_

(I do not understand the application provided in English and request an application in Spanish)

DEFINITIONS.

* Limited English Proficient or LEP refers to a person who does not speak English as his/her primary language and has a limited ability to speak, read, write or understand the English language.
* Non-English Proficient or NEP refers to a person who cannot speak or understand the English language at any level.
* A Vital Document is any document that is critical for ensuring meaningful access to the recipients' major activities and programs by beneficiaries generally and LEP persons specifically. Whether or not a document (or the information it solicits) is "vital" may depend upon the importance of the program, information, encounter, or service involved, and the consequence to the LEP person if the information in question is not provided accurately or in a timely manner. For instance, applications for auxiliary activities, such as certain recreational programs in public housing, would not generally be considered a vital document, whereas applications for housing would be considered vital. However, if the major purpose for funding the recipient were its recreational program, documents related to those programs would be considered vital. Where appropriate, recipients are encouraged to create a plan for consistently determining, over time and across its various activities, what documents are "vital" to the meaningful access of the LEP/NEP populations they serve.

1. INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS. The Subrecipient shall, during the life of the Agreement with the City, be required to purchase and maintain the following insurance with a company acceptable to the City and authorized to do business with the State of North Carolina:

Automobile Liability Insurance: Bodily injury and property damage liability covering all owned, non‐owned, and hired automobiles for limits of not less than $1,000,000 bodily injury each person, each accident and $1,000,000 property damage, or $1,000,000 combined single limit each occurrence/aggregate.

Comprehensive General Liability: Bodily injury and property damage liability as shall protect the Sub-recipient and any subcontractor performing work under this Agreement from claims of bodily injury or property damage which arise from operation of this Agreement whether such operations are performed by the Sub-recipient, any subcontractor or any person directly or indirectly employed by either. The amounts of such insurance shall not be less than $1,000,000 bodily injury each occurrence/aggregate and $1,000,000 property damage each occurrence/aggregate or $1,000,000 bodily injury and property damage combined single limits each occurrence/aggregate. This insurance shall include coverage for products/completed operation, personal injury liability and contractual liability assumed under the indemnity provision of this Agreement.

Worker’s Compensation and Occupation Disease Insurance: In conformance with State Law, in an amount of $100,000 each accident and disease for each employee, and $500,000 disease policy limit providing coverage for employees and owners.

Directors & Officers Liability Insurance: Not less than $1,000,000 per claim, to protect Subrecipient against negligent acts, errors, or omissions in performing services under this agreement.  
Fidelity Bond Insurance (Employee Dishonesty): Employee Fidelity Insurance coverage protects the employer against a dishonest act by an employee. The amount of the fidelity bond shall be at a minimum of $50,000.

The City shall be exempt from, and in no way liable for, any sums of money that may represent a deductible in any insurance policy. The payment of such deductible shall be the sole responsibility of the Subrecipient and/or subconsultant or subcontractor providing such insurance.

The City shall be named as additional insured under the commercial general liability insurance for operations and services rendered under this Agreement. At the time of execution of the Agreement, certificates of all required insurance shall be furnished to the City and shall contain the provision that the City will be given thirty (30) day written notice of any intent to amend or terminate by either the insured or the insuring company.

1. ACCESS TO RECORDS. The Subrecipient shall furnish and, if applicable, cause each of its subcontractors to furnish all information and reports required hereunder and, with ten (10) business days advance written notice, will permit access to its books, records and accounts during the Subrecipient's normal business hours for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with the rules, regulations and provisions stated herein by the City and with respect to records pertaining to the use of Federal Funds or Program Income, HUD or its agent or other authorized federal officials.
2. SUBCONTRACTING. The Subrecipient shall be the prime contractor and shall be solely responsible for contractual performance. In the event of a subcontracting relationship, the Subrecipient shall remain the prime contractor and will assume all responsibility for the performance of the services that are supplied by the subcontractor. Subcontractor contracts will include required certifications and requirements noted in Subrecipient’s contract. Additionally, the City must be named as a third party beneficiary in all subcontracts related to this Agreement.
3. EO/AA STATEMENT. The Subrecipient will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Subrecipient, state that it is an "Equal Opportunity and Affirmative Action Agency", "EO/AA", or a similar statement or designation.
4. RELIGIOUS ORGANIZATIONS. The Subrecipient agrees that funds provided under this Agreement will not be utilized for religious activities, to promote religious interests, or for the benefit of a religious organization in accordance with the federal regulations.
5. GRANTOR RECOGNITION. The Subrecipient shall ensure recognition of the role of the City of Charlotte in providing services through this Agreement. All activities, facilities and items utilized pursuant to this Agreement shall be prominently labeled as to funding source (i.e., the City of Charlotte). In addition, the Subrecipient will include a reference to the support provided herein in all materials published with funds received under this Agreement.
6. COPYRIGHT. To the extent that funds granted under this Agreement are utilized to develop any copyrightable material, the author and/or Subrecipient are free to copyright such material, however, the City reserves a royalty free, non-exclusive and irrevocable license to reproduce, publish or otherwise use and to authorize others to use, such material exclusively for government purposes.
7. CLOSE-OUT. Subrecipient’s obligation to the City shall not end until all close-out requirements are completed. The Subrecipient must submit, no later than ninety (90) calendar days after the end date of the period of performance, all required reports, final payments, disposition of program assets (including the return of all unused materials, equipment, program income, etc.), and determination of the custodianship of records.
8. Special Conditions – Federal Funding Clauses
   1. Records and Reports. The Subrecipient shall maintain all records required by the federal regulations to the extent applicable to the activities to be funded under this Agreement. The Subrecipient shall retain all records related to activities under this Agreement for a period of five (5) years after the termination of all activities funded under this Agreement, or after the resolution of all Federal, State or local audit findings, whichever occurs later. The Subrecipient must report to the City not less than quarterly on its accomplishments under this Agreement. Additional reporting and record keeping requirements may be required as described in Attachment 1.  
      Program Income. The Subrecipient shall conform to program income requirements as applicable to use of federal funds. At the end of the program year, the City may require remittance of all, or part of any program income balances (including investments thereof) held by the Subrecipient.
   2. Uniform Administrative Requirements. The Subrecipient shall comply with applicable uniform administrative requirements, as described in 2 CFR Part 200.
   3. Program Requirements. The Subrecipient shall carry out each activity under this Agreement in compliance with all Federal laws and regulations.
   4. TERMINATION OF CONTRACT
9. TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE. If the Sub-recipient materially fails to comply with any terms or conditions of this Contract, including without limitation, those set forth in Section 7-l Remedies the City may suspend or terminate this Contract or take any other remedies available provided that the City gives the Sub-recipient a thirty (30) day written notice. However, in the event that the City suspends payments at its discretion, the City will have no obligation to restore to the Sub-recipient any amount of disbursements that were suspended.
10. TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT BY EITHER PARTY. By giving written notice to the other party, either party may terminate this Contract upon the occurrence of one or more of the following events:
11. The other party violates or fails to perform any covenant, provision, obligation, term or condition contained in this Contract, provided that, unless otherwise stated in this Contract, such failure or violation shall not be cause for termination if both of the following conditions are satisfied: (i) such default is reasonably susceptible to cure; and (ii) the other party cures such default within thirty (30) days of receipt of written notice of default from the non-defaulting party; or
12. The other party attempts to assign, terminate or cancel this Contract contrary to the terms hereof; or
13. The other party ceases to do business as a going concern, makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors, admits in writing its inability to pay debts as they become due, files a petition in bankruptcy or has an involuntary bankruptcy petition filed against it (except in connection with a reorganization under which the business of such party is continued and performance of all its obligations under the Contract shall continue), or if a receiver, trustee or liquidator is appointed for it or any substantial part of other party’s assets or properties.

Any notice of default shall identify this Section of this Contract and shall state the party’s intent to terminate this Contract if the default is not cured within the specified period.

* 1. Reversion of Assets. At the end of the Performance Period, the Subrecipient shall transfer to the City any funds on hand at the time of expiration and any accounts receivable attributable to the use of Federal funds provided under this Agreement. Any real property under the Subrecipient’s control that was acquired or improved in whole or in part with Federal funds provided under this Agreement in excess of $25,000 shall be disposed of in a manner consist with federal guidelines and approved by the City.
  2. Executive Order 11246. During the performance of this Agreement, the Subrecipient agrees as follows:

1. The Subrecipient will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin. The Subrecipient will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following: employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The Subrecipient agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the contracting officer setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.
2. The Subrecipient will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Subrecipient, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, color, religion, sex or national origin.
3. The Subrecipient will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice, to be provided by the agency contracting officer, advisor the labor union or workers' representative of the Subrecipient's commitments under section 202 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
4. The Subrecipient will comply with all provisions of Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.
5. The Subrecipient will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by the rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the contracting agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations and orders.
6. In the event of the Subrecipient's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this Agreement or with any of such rules, regulations, or orders, this Agreement may be canceled, terminated, or suspended in whole or in part and the Subrecipient may be declared ineligible for further Government agreements or contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1964, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedied involved as provided in Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.
7. The Subrecipient will include the provisions of paragraph (i) through (vi) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to section 204 of Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The Subrecipient will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as the contracting agency may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance; Provided, however, that in the event the Subrecipient becomes involved in, or threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction by the contracting agency, the Subrecipient may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.
   1. Section 3 Compliance
      1. The work to be performed under this Agreement is subject to the requirements of section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, as amended, 12 U.S.C. 1701u (Section 3). The purpose of Section 3 is to ensure that employment and other economic opportunities generated by HUD assistance or HUD-assisted projects covered by Section 3, shall, to the greatest extent feasible, be directed to low- and very low-income persons, particularly persons who are recipients of HUD assistance for housing.
      2. The parties to this Agreement agree to comply with HUD’s regulations in 24 CFR part 135, which implement Section 3. As evidenced by their execution of this Agreement, the parties to this Agreement certify that they are under no contractual or other impediment that would prevent them from complying with the part 135 regulations.
      3. The Subrecipient agrees to send to each labor organization or representative or workers with which the Subrecipient has a collective bargaining agreement or other understanding, if any, a notice advising the labor organization or workers’ representative of the Subrecipient’s commitments under this Section 3 clause, and will post copies of the notice in conspicuous places at the work site where both employees and applicants for training and employment positions can see the notice. The notice shall describe the Section 3 preference, shall set forth minimum number and job titles subject to hire, availability of apprenticeship and training positions, the qualifications for each; and the name and location of the person(s) taking applications for each of the positions; and the anticipated date the work shall begin.
      4. The Subrecipient agrees to include this Section 3 clause in every subcontract subject to compliance with regulations in 24 CFR part 135, and agrees to take appropriate action, as provided in an applicable provision of the subcontract or in this Section 3 clause, upon a finding that the subcontractor is in violation of the regulations in 24 CFR part 135. The Subrecipient will not subcontract with any contractor where the Subrecipient has notice or knowledge that the subcontractor has been found in violation of the regulations in 24 CFR part 135.
      5. The Subrecipient will certify that any vacant employment positions, including training positions, that are filled (1) after the Subrecipient is selected but before the Agreement is executed, and (2) with persons other than those to whom the regulations of 24 CFR part 135 require employment opportunities to be directed, were not filled to circumvent the Subrecipient’s obligations under 24 CFR part 135.
      6. Noncompliance with HUD’s regulations in 24 CFR part 135 may result in sanctions, termination of this Agreement for default, and debarment or suspension from future HUD assisted contracts or agreements.
      7. With respect to work performed in connection with Section 3 covered Indian housing assistance, section 7(b) of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act (25 U.S.C. 450e) also applies to the work to be performed under this Agreement. Section 7(b) requires that to the greatest extent feasible (i) preference and opportunities for training and employment shall be given to Indians, and (ii) preference in the award of contracts and subcontracts shall be given to Indian organizations and Indian-owned Economic Enterprises. Parties to this Agreement that are subject to the provisions of Section 3 to the maximum extent feasible, but not in derogation of compliance with section 7(b).
   2. Subrecipient shall abide by the following provisions:
      * 1. NONDISCRIMINATION CERTIFICATION - SECTION 109, HOUSING AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT ACT OF 1974. No person in the United States shall on the ground of race, color, national origin or sex be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity funded in whole or in part with funds available under this title.
        2. AGE DISCRIMINATION ACT. No qualified person shall on the basis of age be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity which receives or benefits from Federal Financial assistance.
        3. SECTION 504 & TITLE II –AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT OF 1990(28 CFR PART 35). The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (28 CFR Part 35) guarantees equal opportunities for persons with disabilities in employment, public accommodations, transportation, State and local government services, and telecommunications.

No qualified person with disabilities shall, on the basis of his/her disability, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity that receives or benefits from federal financial assistance.

Subrecipient shall not assign any interest in this Agreement and shall not discriminate against any employee, applicant of employment, or student because of race, religion, color, sex, age, disability, or national origin.

* 1. Labor Standards – Davis Bacon Provisions. With respect to the use of federal funds granted under this Agreement, the Subrecipient agrees to comply with the requirements of the Secretary of Labor in accordance with the Davis Bacon Act as amended, and all other applicable federal, state and local laws and regulations pertaining to labor standards insofar as the requirements of such acts, laws or regulations apply to the Subrecipient and the Subrecipient's activities in the performance of this Agreement specifically. Furthermore, with respect to the use of Federal funds granted under this Agreement, the City shall maintain documentation, which demonstrates compliance with hour and wage requirements of this Section. Such documentation shall be made available to the City for review upon request. The Subrecipient agrees that, except with respect to the rehabilitation or construction of residential property designed for residential use for less than (8) households, the Subrecipient shall make a good faith effort to ensure that all contractors engaged under contracts in excess of $2,000.00 for construction, renovation or repair of any building or work financed in whole or in part with Federal Funds provided under this Agreement, shall comply with federal requirements adopted by the City pertaining to such contracts and with the requirements of the regulations of the Department of Labor, under 29 CFR, Parts 3, 1, 5 and 7 governing the payment of wages and ratio of apprentices and trainees to journeymen as applicable to nonprofit organizations in general and the Subrecipient’s activities in the performance of this Agreement specifically; provided, that if wage rates higher than those required under the regulations are imposed by state or local law, nothing here under is intended to relieve Subrecipient of its obligation, if any, to require payment of the higher wage. In all contracts, which (i) are subject to such regulations, (ii) utilize Federal Funds and (iii) are in excess of $25,000.00, Subrecipient shall cause or require being inserted provisions meeting the requirements of this Section. Notwithstanding the above or anything in this Agreement to the contrary, Subrecipient 's obligations and responsibilities under this Section are conditioned upon City delivering to Subrecipient within thirty (30) days after the date of execution of this Agreement written notice enclosing a copy of the applicable acts, laws, regulations, and federal requirements adopted by the City which are referred to herein.
  2. REMEDIES.

RIGHT TO COVER. If Subrecipient fails to meet any completion date or resolution time set forth in this Agreement (including the Attachments), the City may take any of the following actions with or without terminating this Agreement, and in addition to and without limiting any other remedies it may have:

1. Employ such means as it may deem advisable and appropriate to perform itself or obtain the Services from a third party until the matter is resolved and the Subrecipient is again able to resume performance under this Agreement; and
2. Deduct any and all expenses incurred by the City in obtaining or performing the services from any money then due or to become due the Subrecipient and, should the City’s cost of obtaining or performing the services exceed the amount due the Subrecipient, collect the amount due from the Subrecipient.

RIGHT TO WITHHOLD PAYMENT. If Subrecipient breaches any provision of this Agreement, the City shall have a right to withhold all payments due to the Subrecipient until such breach has been fully cured.

SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE AND INJUNCTIVE RELIEF. The Subrecipient agrees that monetary damages are not an adequate remedy for the Subrecipient’s failure to provide the services or deliverables as required by this Agreement, nor could monetary damages be the equivalent of the performance of such obligation. Accordingly, the Subrecipient hereby consents to an order granting specific performance of such obligations of the Subrecipient in a court of competent jurisdiction within the State of North Carolina. The Subrecipient further consents to the City obtaining injunctive relief (including a temporary restraining order) to assure performance in the event the Subrecipient breaches the Agreement.

SETOFF. Each party shall be entitled to setoff and deduct from any amounts owed to the other party pursuant to this Agreement all damages and expenses incurred or reasonably anticipated as a result of the other party’s breach of this Agreement.

OTHER REMEDIES. Upon breach of this Agreement, each party may seek all legal and equitable remedies to which it is entitled. The remedies set forth herein shall be deemed cumulative and not exclusive and may be exercised successively or concurrently, in addition to any other available remedy.

* 1. Historic Preservation. With respect to activities involving Federal funds, the Subrecipient agrees to comply with the Historic Preservation requirements set forth in the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (16 U.S.C. 470) and the procedures set forth in 36 CFR 800, Advisory Council on Historic Preservation Procedures for Protection of Historic Properties, insofar as they apply to the performance of this Contract.
  2. Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013 Final Rule. This Final Rule implemented in November 2016 reaffirms protections for victims and affiliated individuals of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking. Affiliated individual is defined as a spouse, parent, brother, sister, child, or guardian, or any other lawful occupant living within the household.

Subrecipient shall:

* + 1. Provide all new tenants and applicants (upon denial of residence) a copy of the “Notice of Occupancy Rights” (see Attachment 6) and a copy of the “Certification Form for Documenting Incidents” (see Attachment 7). All other tenants that began residence prior to execution of this contract must be provided a copy of these documents upon renewal, or if not being renewed before then, by another means by December 16, 2017.
    2. Adopt and keep record of an Emergency Transfer Plan for all participating housing providers and HOME/TBRA participants. The Emergency Transfer Plan must be available upon request and when feasible, publicly available (see Attachment 8). The plan must:
       1. Detail the priority given to persons who qualify for an emergency transfer under VAWA Reauthorization of 2013 in relation to others requesting a transfer;
       2. Allow tenants who are victimized to make an internal emergency transfer (see Attachment 9) immediately after a safe unit (as determined by the victim) becomes available, ensuring that the transfer receives at a minimum any additional priority already allowed for other types of emergency transfer requests;
       3. Describe reasonable efforts by the housing provider to assist a victim in making an external emergency transfer if a safe unit (as determined by the victim) is not immediately available. The housing provider must also assist other victims who are seeking an external transfer from another housing provider.
       4. Remedies available to protect victims may also include lease bifurcation or providing reasonable time (generally 90 days) to establish eligibility for assistance at alternative housing. If the abuser/perpetrator is removed through bifurcation, and the abuser/perpetrator was the sole tenant to have established eligibility for HOME/Tenant Based Rental Assistance, the victim and other household members must be allowed to remain in the unit for 90 days in order to establish eligibility under HOME Tenant Based Rental Assistance or to find alternative housing.
    3. Keep a record of all emergency transfer requests and the outcomes of all requests for at least three (3) years.
    4. Keep all related information in strict confidence which includes but not limited to entering data onto a shared database, or disclosing any information to anyone else without written consent with a timed release when required by law.
  1. Lead Based Paint. The Subrecipient is hereby specifically made aware of the lead-based paint regulations, 4 NCAC 19L, Rule .1011, which are applicable to the construction, rental, or rehabilitation of residential structures. To the extent that the subject matter of this contract involves residential structures, the Subrecipient will comply with the lead-based paint regulations. Subrecipient shall provide for each household that is housed a copy of the EPA’s brochure, “Protect Your Family From Lead in Your Home”, which may be located and printed from the EPA’s website in English, Spanish, and several other languages. Further, the Subrecipient shall receive a completed and signed “Lessor’s Disclosure on Lead-Based Paint and/or Lead-Based Paint Hazards” for every unit leased (see Attachment 10).
  2. RECORD RETENTION. The Sub-recipient certifies that it will comply with the record retention requirements detailed in 2 CFR § 200.333. The Sub-recipient further certifies that it will retain all records as required by 2 CFR § 200.333 for a period of three (3) years after it receives City notice that the City has submitted final expenditure reports or quarterly or annual financial reports, as applicable, and all other pending matters are closed.
  3. PROCUREMENT OF RECOVERED MATERIALS. The Sub-recipient represents and warrants that in its performance under the Contract, the Sub-recipient shall comply with section 6002 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. The requirements of Section 6002 include procuring only items designated in guidelines of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) at 40 CFR Part 247 that contain the highest percentage of recovered materials practicable, consistent with maintaining a satisfactory level of competition, where the purchase price of the item exceeds $10,000 or the value of the quantity acquired during the preceding fiscal year exceeded $10,000; procuring solid waste management services in a manner that maximizes energy and resource recovery; and establishing an affirmative procurement program for procurement of recovered materials identified in the EPA guidelines.
  4. CLEAN AIR ACT AND FEDERAL WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT. The Sub-recipient agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401-7671q) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act as amended (33 U.S.C. 1251-1387). Violations must be reported to the Federal awarding agency and the Regional Office of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).
  5. ENERGY EFFICIENCY. The Sub-recipient certifies that the Sub-recipient will be in compliance with mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (Pub. L. 94-163, 89 Stat. 871).
  6. CONTRACT WORK HOURS AND SAFETY STANDARDS ACT (40 U.S.C. 3701-3708). If the Contract is in excess of $100,000 and involves the employment of mechanics or laborers, the Sub-recipient must comply with 40 U.S.C. 3702 and 3704, as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 5). Under 40 U.S.C. 3702 of the Act, the Sub-recipient is required to compute the wages of every mechanic and laborer on the basis of a standard work week of forty (40) hours. Work in excess of the standard work week is permissible provided that the worker is compensated at a rate of not less than one and a half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours in the work week. These requirements do not apply to the purchases of supplies or materials or articles ordinarily available on the open market, or purchases of transportation or transmission of intelligence.
  7. RIGHT TO INVENTIONS. If the federal award is a “funding agreement” under 37 CFR 401.2 and the City wishes to enter into a contract with a small business firm or nonprofit organization regarding the substitution of parties, assignment of performance or experimental, developmental or research work thereunder, the City must comply with 37 CFR Part 401, “Rights to Inventions Made by Nonprofit Organizations and Small Business Firms Under Government Grants, Contracts and Cooperative Agreements,” and any implementing regulations issued by the awarding agency.
  8. DHS SEAL, LOGO, AND FLAGS. The Sub-recipient shall not use the Department of Homeland Security (“DHS”) seal(s), logos, crests, or reproductions of flags or likenesses of DHS agency officials without specific FEMA pre-approval. The Federal Government is not a party to this Contract and is not subject to any obligations or liabilities to the City, Sub-recipient, or any other party pertaining to any matter resulting from the Contract.

1. Special Conditions – Flow Down Requirements: HOME: Subrecipients who receive federal funds under a written contract agreement shall comply with the flow down requirements for projects funded under 24 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 92 HOME Investment Partnership Program (HOME). The contract includes guidelines for HOME Subrecipients, as regulated by the HOME program and complies with applicable Federal Statutes, Federal Rules, and other required provisions in effect as the date of this written agreement. These requirements include, but are not limited to the following:

* 2 CFR Part 200 – Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards
* CFR 24 Part 92 – HOME Program Regulations
* Executive Order 13166 – Improving Access to Services for Persons With Limited English Proficiency (Language Access Planning)

IMPORTANT PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS:

As Found In CFR 24 Part 92

* §92.350 – Other Federal Requirements/Nondiscrimination
* §92.351 – Affirmative Marketing
* §92.352 – Environmental Review
* §92.353- Displacement/Relocation
* §92.354 - Labor
* §92.355 – Lead Based Paint
* §92.356 – Conflict of Interest
* §92.357 – Executive Order 12372

The Subrecipient must submit a copy of its annual audit report within 30 days of receipt, but no later than nine months after end of the audit period. Audited financial statements must adhere to the requirements stated in 2 CFR Part 200 – “Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards”.

By signing this agreement, the Subrecipient acknowledge that he/she has read the above stated Federal Regulations for the HOME Program and 2 CFR Part 200. Failure to adhere to the federal and city compliance regulations will result in withholding or denial of contract/written agreement reimbursements.

1. CONFLICT OF INTEREST. The Contractor hereby agrees that in implementing this Contract, it will comply with the standards of conduct hereinafter specified for maintaining the integrity of the project and avoiding any conflict of interest in its implementation.
2. GENERAL ASSURANCE - Every reasonable course of action will be taken by the Contractor in order to maintain the integrity of this expenditure of public funds and to avoid any favoritism, questionable and/or improper conduct. This Agreement will be administered in an impartial manner, free from personal or political gain. The Contractor, its executive staff and employees, in administering this Agreement, will avoid situations that give rise to a suggestion that any decision was influenced by prejudice, bias, special interest or personal gain.
3. CONDUCTING BUSINESS INVOLVING RELATIVES - No relative by blood adoption, or marriage (for the purpose of this Agreement, “relative by blood, adoption, or marriage” shall include: wife, husband, son, daughter, mother, father, brother, brother-in-law, sister, sister-in-law, aunt, uncle, niece, nephew, step-parent, and step-child) of any executive or employee of the Contractor shall receive favorable treatment for enrollment into services provided by, or employment with, the Contractor. The Contractor shall also avoid entering into any agreements for services with a relative by blood, adoption, or marriage. When it is in the public interest for the Contractor to conduct business (only for the purpose of services to be provided) with a relative, the Contractor shall obtain written approval from the City before entering into an agreement. All correspondence shall be kept on file and available for monitoring and audit reviews.
4. CONDUCTING BUSINESS INVOLVING CLOSE PERSONAL FRIENDS AND ASSOCIATES - Executives and employees of the Contractor will be particularly aware of the varying degrees of influence that can be exerted by personal friends and associates and, in administering the Agreement, will exercise due diligence to avoid situations which may give rise to an assertion that favorable treatment is being granted to friends and associates. When it is in the public interest for the Contractor to conduct business with a friend or associate or any executive or employee of the Contractor, a permanent record of the transaction will be retained.
5. Entire Agreement: This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the parties with respect to the matters set forth herein, all oral agreements being merged herein, and supersedes all prior representations. There are no representations, agreements, arrangements, or understandings, oral or written, between or among the parties relating to the subject matter of this Agreement that are not fully expressed herein.
6. Amendment: The provisions of this Agreement may not be modified unless in writing and signed by the parties against whom enforcement of the modification is sought.
7. Non-Assignability: This Agreement shall not be assigned by any party without the prior written consent of the other party.
8. Succession: This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding on the successors and assigns of the respective parties hereto.
9. Counterparts: This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts (and with facsimile signatures) with the same effect as if the parties had all signed the same document. All counterparts shall be construed together and shall constitute one agreement.
10. Captions: All paragraph captions are for reference only and shall not be considered in constructing this Agreement.
11. Severability: If any provision of this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Agreement shall continue in full force and effect and shall in no way be impaired or invalidated.
12. Governing Law: This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of North Carolina, notwithstanding the conflict of law provisions of any state.
13. Notice: Communication regarding this Agreement shall be directed to the following representatives:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| The City | The Subrecipient |
| City of Charlotte | ABC |
| Warren Wooten |  |
| Housing & Neighborhood Services |  |
| 600 East Trade Street  (704) 336-2489  Warren.Wooten@charlottenc.gov |  |

# Form 1

**Execution of Proposal**

The person executing the Proposal, on behalf of the Company, being duly sworn, solemnly swears (or affirms) that neither he, nor any official, agent or employee of the Company has entered into any agreement, participated in any collusion, or otherwise taken any action which is in restraint of full and open competition in connection with any proposal or contract, that the Company has not been convicted of violating North Carolina General Statute 133-24 within the last three years, and that the Company intends to do the work with its own bona fide employees or subcontractors and is not proposing for the benefit of another company.

Submission of a response to this RFP constitutes certification that the Company and all proposed team members are not currently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this Project by any State or Federal department or agency. Submission is also agreement that the City will be notified of any change in this status.

NC General Statute 133-32 and City Policy prohibit any gift from anyone with a contract with the City, or from any person seeking to do business with the City. By execution of this Proposal, you attest, for your organization and its employees or agents, that you are not aware that any such gift has been offered, accepted, or promised by any employees of your organization.

The information contained in this Proposal, including its forms and other documents, delivered or to be delivered to the City, is true, accurate, and complete. This Proposal includes all information necessary to ensure that the statements therein do not in whole or in part mislead the City as to any material facts.

**Type of Company:**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **(check 1 box)** | 🞎 **Sole Proprietor** 🞎 **Partnership**  🞎 **Joint Venture** |
|  | 🞎 **Corporation** \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ *(identify the State of incorporation)* |
|  | *(if joint venture, complete this “Proposal Submission” sheet for each joint venture company and identify the “Name of Joint Venture” on each sheet)*  NAME OF JOINT VENTURE: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ |

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | City of Charlotte Vendor Number: |  |

**ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF ADDENDA:**

The undersigned acknowledges receipt of the following addenda:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| No: |  | Date: |  | No: |  | Date: |  | No: |  | Date: |  |

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Company Legal Name: |  | | |
| Mailing Address: |  | | |
| City/State/Zip: |  | | |
| Phone: |  | Email: |  |
|  |  |  |  |

|  |
| --- |
| **Signature of Authorized Representative (or Designee)** |

|  |
| --- |
| **(Print Name)** |

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **(Title)** | | |
| **Date** |

***Proposal is valid for one-hundred-eighty (180) days from the Proposal due date.***

# FORM 2

**COMMERCIAL NON-DISCRIMINATION CERTIFICATION**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **COMPANY NAME:** |  |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **RFP NAME*:*** | **FY2024 TBRA** |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **RFP NUMBER*:*** |  |

The undersigned Company hereby certifies and agrees that the following information is correct:

1. In preparing its bid/proposal, the Company has considered all bids/proposals submitted from qualified, potential subcontractors and suppliers and has not engaged in discrimination as defined in Section 2 below.
2. For purposes of this section, *discrimination* means discrimination in the solicitation, selection, or treatment of any subcontractor, vendor, supplier or commercial customer on the basis of race, ethnicity, gender, age, religion, national origin, disability or other unlawful form of discrimination. Without limiting the foregoing, *discrimination* also includes retaliating against any person or other entity for reporting any incident of discrimination.
3. Without limiting any other remedies that the City may have for a false certification, it is understood and agreed that, if this certification is false, such false certification will constitute grounds for the City to reject the bid/proposal submitted with this certification and terminate any contract awarded based on such bid/proposal. It shall also constitute a violation of the City’s Commercial Non-Discrimination Ordinance and shall subject the Company to any remedies allowed thereunder, including possible disqualification from participating in City contracts for up to two years.
4. As a condition of contracting with the City, the Company agrees to promptly provide to the City all information and documentation that may be requested by the City from time to time regarding the solicitation and selection of subcontractors and suppliers. Failure to maintain or failure to provide such information shall constitute grounds for the City to reject the bid/proposal and to terminate any contract awarded on such bid/proposal. It shall also constitute a violation of the City’s Commercial Non-Discrimination Ordinance and shall subject the Company to any remedies that are allowed thereunder.
5. As part of its bid/proposal, the Company shall provide to the City a list of all instances within the past ten years where a complaint was filed or pending against the Company in a legal or administrative proceeding alleging that the Company discriminated against its subcontractor, vendors, suppliers, or commercial customers, and a description of the status or resolution of that complaint, including any remedial action taken.
6. As a condition of submitting a bid/proposal to the City, the Company agrees to comply with the City’s Commercial Non-Discrimination Policy as described in Section 2, Article V of the Charlotte City Code, and consents to be bound by the award of any arbitration conducted thereunder.

|  |
| --- |
| **Signature of Authorized Representative (or Designee)** |

|  |
| --- |
| **(Print Name)** |

|  |
| --- |
| **(Title)** |

|  |
| --- |
| **(Date)** |

# FORM 3

**STAFFING**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **COMPANY NAME:** | Click or tap here to enter text. |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **RFP NAME*:*** | **FY2024 TBRA** |

List the full names of all **employees** whom you intend to assign to this program. Describe their specific role/responsibility and availability. Add additional pages as necessary.

| **Employee Name & Title** | **Project Role** | **Availability** | **Education / Experience** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| John Smith, Counselor | Program eligibility client services & counseling | Full time staff assigned 50% to this program | MSW |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |

# FORM 4

**Application for Tenant Based Rental Assistance Funding FY2024**

| **Agency:** | Click or tap here to enter text. | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Address:** | Click or tap here to enter text. | | | |
| **Director:** | Click or tap here to enter text. | | | |
| **Agency Contact:** | Click or tap here to enter text. | | | |
| **Phone Number:** | Click or tap here to enter text. | | **Email:** | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| **Total Funding requested from City** | | Click or tap here to enter text. | |

**Agency and Program Information**

Provide description of your agency and describe your agency’s rental assistance program:

|  |
| --- |
| **1. Agency and Program(s) (if applicable) Description:** |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

|  |
| --- |
| **2. Agency Mission Statement:** |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

|  |
| --- |
| **3.Agency Vision Statement:** |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

|  |
| --- |
| **4.Describe the benefits and results of your agency’s rental assistance program.** |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

|  |
| --- |
| **5.How long has your agency provided rental assistance?** |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

| **6.If City-funding is allocated for only one year, share the strategies to sustain your program. Indicate plans for obtaining funds outside of City funding for rental assistance activities.** |
| --- |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

| **7.How will your agency leverage funds awarded to provided additional services within your organization. Include type of services that will be provided and source of funding. (Note: Match and leverage of funds is not a contract requirement.)** |
| --- |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

| **8.If City-funding is denied, describe the impact on agency or program.** |
| --- |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

| **9.The goal of City funding for rental assistance is to provide vulnerable households housing while they transition to self-sufficiency or long-term supportive housing option. For each population you plan to serve discuss your agency’s long-term housing strategy including how you plan to transition each population group to a permanent housing solution.** |
| --- |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

| **10.The Rental Assistance program requires each unit be subject to a HQS inspection and Lead Visualization assessement prior to lease and payment approval. How does your agency plan to meet this requirement?** |
| --- |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

| **11.If you were unable to use all awarded funding in previous contracts provide an explanation and any strategies used to utilize funding. [If applicable]** |
| --- |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

| **12.If currently funded, explain the current status of your existing contract. What percent of funds have been expended? [If applicable]** |
| --- |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

| **13.Describe the process your agency has in place to ensure that all staff understand and will meet HOME TBRA contract requirements for required reporting and invoice submittal.** |
| --- |
| Click or tap here to enter text. |

# Budget Worksheet

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Population Served** | **Number of Households to be Served** | **Cost per Household** | **Total Amount Requested** |
|  | *$10,000* | *100* | *$100.00* |
| Homeless | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Self-sufficiency Program Participant | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Survivor of Domestic Violence | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Other: Explain | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Total TBRA Requested | | | Click or tap here to enter text. |

# Certifications

**Please select all that apply to the Agency:**

**(Note: Missing items 4-17 will not affect application review. However, items will be required prior to entering contract or use of funds if awarded funding through this RFP.)**

☐ 1. Agency is a 501c3 or unit of government.

☐ 2. Agency can meet all reporting requirements under HOME-TBRA.

☐ 3. Agency has no overdue tax debts.

☐ 4. Agency will hold minimum insurance requirements.

☐ 5. Agency has Financial Policy and Procurement Standards.

☐ 6. Agency has a current Conflict of Interest Policy that meets HUD requirements.

☐ 7. Agency has an Anti-Discrimination Policy.

☐ 8. Agency has a Drug-Free Workplace Policy.

☐ 9. Agency has an Environmental Tobacco Smoke-Free Policy.

☐ 10. Agency has an Equal Access Policy.

☐ 11. Agency has a Fair Housing Policy.

☐ 12. Agency has a Faith-Based Activities Policy.

☐ 13. Agency has a Termination of Assistance Policy for Program Participants.

☐ 14. Agency has a Confidential and Record Retention Policy.

☐ 16. Active registration listed in SAM.gov system.

17. Agency has program policies including but not limited to program selection process, security

deposit assistance, shared/roommate housing, etc.

**Please acknowledge each statement and sign.**

Information provided in this proposal requesting Tenant Based Rental Assistance is true and accurate to the best of my knowledge. I acknowledge that if funding is awarded to my agency HUD HOME funding rules and regulations are applicable to the use of this funding.

Click or tap here to enter text.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Executive Director or Designee Signature

Click or tap here to enter text.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Date

# Exhibit A

The City of Charlotte is seeking qualified non-profit agencies to administer Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) programs in partnership with and existing program or programs that will provide financial assistance for monthly rental costs.

## Overview

The proposed TBRA funding will allow flexibility in many program design areas. The HOME Investment Partnership Program guidelines permit for participating jurisdictions to establish local preferences for special-needs groups within its broad, community-wide programs. For this funding, the City has established the following preferences:

1. Survivors of Domestic Violence
2. Homeless and participating in coordinated assessment
3. Self-Sufficiency Program Participants
4. Low Income Households

The TBRA program will follow all HOME regulations such as tenant occupancy and income requirements, unit and payment standards, and administrative performance. The City of Charlotte will also examine program performance indicators, such as program participation levels, outreach efforts, sustainability of persons transitioning off the program, and other performance indicators that will be incorporated into all contracts.

The intent of this RFP is to identify agencies that can best administer a TBRA programs to end and prevent homeless and return households to self-sufficiency. The proposing agency must be agreeable to run the program as designed and outlined by this RFP and agree to comply with all HOME regulations and City contract requirements.

**NEW:** The City of Charlotte is acutely aware of the special needs of households fleeing domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault or stalking. This RFP will include special consideration for agencies assisting households looking to transfer out of a domestic violence shelter.

## Important HOME TBRA Requirements

#### **Eligible Units**

Assisted households may identify the housing unit of their choice. Eligible properties may be publicly or privately owned and must meet Minimum Housing Code, as determined by the City of Charlotte and pass a Housing Quality Standards inspection (HQS) prior to occupancy and annually thereafter. Units must also be assessed for Lead and pass a Lead Visualization Exam by a Lead Certified Inspector. TBRA may be used in HOME-assisted units, but the property does not have to be a HOME-assisted unit. The unit must be within the City of Charlotte.

### **Rents**

Units must have reasonable rents, based on rents that are charged for comparable unassisted units in the jurisdiction. The City has established a rent standard and agencies can pay an assisted household no more than the difference between 30 percent of the household’s income and the rent standard.

The City of Charlotte uses the Section 8 Rent Certificate model for calculating client rental payments. All agencies are required to calculate rental payments using HUD’s CPD rental calculator. Tenants pay 30 percent of their monthly adjusted income toward rent. The TBRA assistance then makes up the gap between the tenant’s payment and the actual rent plus utilities for the tenant’s unit.

Example: Family of four with adjusted gross income of $24,821.  
30% of Income: = 0.3 x $24,821 = $7446.30  
Monthly Tenant Rent = $7,446.30 / 12 = $620.52 (maximum tenant payment)  
Subtract Utility Allowance = $620.52 - $187 = $433.52 (max rent tenant pays)

In this example, the tenant will pay $433.52, and the remaining rent is paid by agency. This assumes no utilities are included and the tenant is renting a three bedroom apartment built during or after 2006. Utility allowances are included in this RFP’s exhibits.

* Other Key Requirements

The US Department of Housing and Urban Development requires HOME funded TBRA projects meet the following requirements:

* The agency must select families based on written tenant selection policy and criteria;
* Property owners must use leases that contain certain provisions to protect tenant’s and other participants’ rights. The City must approve the lease used;
* Length of TBRA assistance must be for at least one year and may not exceed two years.
* The City is required to monitor its each agency’s program on an ongoing basis to ensure compliance with HOME Program requirements. At a minimum, monitoring will include:
  + Verifications that the agency receiving TBRA funds is conducting initial and annual inspections to determine that the unit continues to meet property standards,
  + Verification of tenant income to ensure assisted households are low income, and
  + Review of rental payments to determine that the rents remain reasonable

# Exhibit B

## 11.1 Rent Standards

*Note: The HOME TBRA rent standards will be updated October 1 of each year to align with the Department of Housing Urban Development [HUD] submitted standards.*

| **Rent Standards for HOME TBRA** | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | [Efficiency](https://www.huduser.gov/portal/datasets/fmr/fmrs/FY2018_code/2018bdrm_rent.odn?year=2018&cbsasub=METRO16740M16740&br_size=0) | [One-Bedroom](https://www.huduser.gov/portal/datasets/fmr/fmrs/FY2018_code/2018bdrm_rent.odn?year=2018&cbsasub=METRO16740M16740&br_size=1) | Two-Bedroom | [Three-Bedroom](https://www.huduser.gov/portal/datasets/fmr/fmrs/FY2018_code/2018bdrm_rent.odn?year=2018&cbsasub=METRO16740M16740&br_size=3) | [Four-Bedroom](https://www.huduser.gov/portal/datasets/fmr/fmrs/FY2018_code/2018bdrm_rent.odn?year=2018&cbsasub=METRO16740M16740&br_size=4) |
| Revised Rent  Standard\* | $1,269 | $1,298 | $1,466 | $1,691 | $2,183 |

## 11.2 Income Limits

**Income Limit Chart**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| FY2023  Income Limit Area | Median Family Income | FY2023 Income Limit Category | Persons in Family | | | | | | | |
| 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 |
| Charlotte-Concord-Gastonia, NC-SC HUD Metro FMR Area | $102,800 | Very Low (50%) Income Limits ($) | 34,900 | 39,900 | 44,900 | **49,850** | 53,850 | 57,850 | 61,850 | 65,850 |
| Extremely Low Income Limits ($) | 20,950 | 23,950 | 26,950 | **30,000** | 35,140 | 40,280 | 45,420 | 50,560 |
| Low (80%) Income Limits ($) | 55,850 | 63,800 | 71,800 | **79,750** | 86,150 | 92,550 | 98,900 | 105,300 |

## 11.3 Utility Allowance Schedules











